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services would not diminish
with this choice. Due to both
residents and council mem-
bers voicing their concerns
over what they feel would be
negative consequences caus-
ed by this contract, the coun-
cil flagged the contract and
held a final vote on the mat-
ter on May 15 before voting
on the overall FY19 budget.  

Plenty of residents came
to the meeting to speak out
against the shift of the de-
partment. First was Ernest
St. Pierre, who felt that there
was a major issue with
changing services that
affected Derry’s most vul-
nerable residents. He did not
feel that GDCHSI was expe-
rienced enough to assist
Derry.  

Resident John Pelletier
also disapproved of the idea,
feeling that many individu-

als would be harmed by the
change. “It’s a disaster wait-
ing to happen,” Pelletier
noted. 

Judy Williams, a lifelong
Derry resident and the Trea-
surer of the Derry Commu-
nity Fund, also felt that the
change would be a major
mistake. She noted that she
has worked closely with the
human services department
over the years and feels that
it is in great shape at the
moment, and that her clients
would be adversely affected
by the change. She was also
concerned about the charity
work that the department
does and its holiday assis-
tance efforts. 

Several councilors also
agreed with the residents
who took issue with this
change. Councilor Phyllis

Council Makes Decision on
Outsourcing Human Services

ALEX GUITTARR
NUTFIELD NEWS
——◆—–––

The Derry Town Council
reached the final stages of
approving the budget for the
fiscal year of 2019 during
their latest meeting on May
15, but one major factor
drew controversy amongst
both residents and coun-
cilors alike. 

As was announced dur-
ing the council’s last meet-
ing on May 1, a decision
was reached to abandon its
own human services depart-
ment. They chose to out-
source the services to a
contractor, Greater Derry
Community Health Services
Incorporated (GDCHSI).
The bottom line was
$282,745. Town Adminis-
trator David Caron assured
both residents and the coun-
cil that the quality of the

In economic develop-
ment, the town called for a
reduction of the professional
service line by $25,000,
increasing their marketing
line by the same amount.
This would put Derry’s con-
tract with Buxton Corpora-
tion on hold, leading to a bot-
tom line change of $154,783.
The decision to do this came
about from the town staff
feeling that Buxton, (which
was tasked with recruiting
major chain businesses to
Derry) has underperformed
as of late. The item was
approved unanimously. 

In emergency services,
town staff hoped to add
more positions to the Derry
Fire Department, getting
closer to their desired goal

of having 16 firefighters on
hand at all times. This would
put 16 on three shifts and 15
on the department’s fourth
shift.  The emergency serv-
ices budget would increase
to $1,629,366, and the coun-
cil unanimously approved
the item. 

Next was the planning
department hoping to estab-
lish a new master plan for
Derry at the cost of
$100,000. The council unan-
imously approved this item.
For capital improvements, a
resolution from last year
allowed the council to
accept a grant of $36,699 for
Derry’s morning advisory
radio system. The grant
amount was taken out of the

Town Council Makes Final
Decision on Derry Budget

ALEX GUITTARR
NUTFIELD NEWS
——◆—–––

A final decision on
Derry’s budget for the 2019
fiscal year came to a vote
during the Town Council’s
latest meeting on May 15,
but not before several items
which were flagged for vari-
ous reasons needed to be
discussed and voted on. The
major item of the night was
the decision to outsource
Derry human services to a
contractor company for a
bottom line of $282,745.
This was something that
many residents and several
councilors voiced their con-
cerns over at the meeting.
Despite much opposition,
the item passed 4-3. 

friendly energy for the
town. 

This official installation
and activation got to show-
case the 86.4 kilowatt pho-
tovoltaic (PC) tracking sys-
tem that is expected to
produce over 156
megawatt-hours of electri-
cal power per year. This
represents about 4 percent
of Derry’s total annual elec-

tricity usage. It will bring
Derry’s use of electricity
from renewable sources up
to 49 percent. It is coupled
with the sourcing of renew-
able energy from its region-
al electrical buying consor-
tium.  

The system consists of
240 ground mounted, 360
watt panels that are ensured

Derry Activates Solar Energy
System at Transfer Station 

ALEX GUITTARR
NUTFIELD NEWS
——◆—–––

After months and
months of research, plan-
ning, convincing of town
staff, and construction. The
Derry Transfer Station
finally saw the activation of
its new solar energy system
on May 15, ushering in
another step towards eco-

On Potato, Two Potato Bart Wetherbee, a member
of the Firsh Parish Church in East Derry displays his juggling abilities on the church-
es front steps Saturday, during the PotatoFest 2018 event. The festival celebrated the
history of Nutfield and the potato. See more on page 8. Photo by Chris Paul
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• 8’x12’ kitchen 

(20 linear ft.) 
• Dovetail drawers 
• Crown molding
• Undermount sink 
• Decorative hardware 

BRING IN OUR COMPETITOR’S QUOTES WE
WILL NOT BE UNDERSOLD OFFER EXPIRES 7/31/18

• Delivery & Installation 
• Lifetime cabinet warranty 
Appliances not included. Full remodeling services available.

JUNK CARS • SCRAP METAL
WANTED
“If It’s Metal, We’ll Take It”

GOOD USED
CARS FOR
SALE TOO!

For more details call: 

S&S Metals Recycling Inc.
603-537-1000 or       877-537-1007

196 Rockingham Rd., Londonderry, NH
TOLL
FREE

PICK UP SERVICE AVAILABLE

35 Manchester Road, Derry

ROMANO’S PIZZA
OF DERRY
434-6500

Check Us Out Online!
www.romanospizzaderry.com

night gave students plenty
of opportunities to see
STEAM in action.

Plenty of the representa-
tives also seemed quite
pleased with the attempt to
get students interested in
STEAM, including struc-
tural engineer Steve Boy-
ington.  Working in his field
for a quarter of a century,
Boyington had his table
showcasing videos that
expanded upon his occupa-
tion, while also showing off
various bridges that were
constructed with popsicle
sticks and K’Nex. He
thought it was fantastic to
show students the practical
applications of these fields.
“It’s really great to feed
their interests”, Boyington
noted. 

The second half of the
night took on a more hands-
on, exciting approach to
STEAM by having stu-
dents, alongside their par-
ents; participate in various
activities that had them
attempt to accomplish a
series of goals.  Students
could choose to create a
small parachute to success-
fully help a gummy bear
land safely on the ground,
build a breath-propelled
rocket made out of straws,
use different materials to
produce a sturdy structure
that could hold up a diction-
ary, retrieve a life preserver

from underneath a minia-
ture capsized boat, and also
learn the basics about
Scratch, a beginner’s com-
puter programming lan-
guage. 

According to Amy Lan-
dry, a fourth grade teacher
at Derry Village School and
one of the primary organiz-
ers of the event, a number
of factors went into going
through with STEAM
night.  

Next Generation Sci-
ence Standards have re-
quired that schools begin to
have students tackle more
performance tasks and
place a focus on inquiry in
their lessons. Having al-
ready seen a similar event
done in Hampstead schools,
Landry felt that Derry Vil-
lage would be a great loca-
tion for it as well.  Second-
ly, Landry hopes to connect

Derry Village School Introduces STEAM Career Night
ALEX GUITTARR

NUTFIELD NEWS
——◆—–––

Children may have
plenty of other things on
their minds during their ele-
mentary school years, but it
is still never too early to
introduce them to the end-
less career prospects that
they may start taking an
interest in at this young age,
especially when it comes to
STEAM (Science, Technol-
ogy, Engineering, Arts, and
Mathematics) related
careers. 

To start giving these stu-
dents a taste of the practical
applications of these sub-
jects, Derry Village School
recently hosted its first
STEAM Career Night on
May 16. 

The evening was split
into two sections; the first
half of the night was a tradi-
tional career fair, themed
around a wide variety of
STEAM-related occupa-
tions.  

Students there that
night, got to speak with
EMTs, Electrical Engi-
neers, Nurses, Radiology
Technicians, Chiropractors,
workers in Manufacturing
and Retailers. IT Associ-
ates, Race Car Drivers, and
Police Officers. Each one
had their own presentation
to explain how their jobs
are related to STEAM. The

her school’s efforts with
Pinkerton Academy’s Car-
eer & Technical Education
(CTE) programs. This
would give younger stu-
dents teens and adults to

look up to in fields that hold
their interests. Inclement
weather did force them to
move the event’s original
date of February to May,
which cost them roughly

half of their representatives.
The students still seemed to
have a blast. “No matter
what, it’s a success because
it’s our first [event],”
Landry stated.

Rita McCabe with Sub Zero Ice Cream providing students with a sample of her
product, while explaining how STEAM contributes to her business.

Solar
continued from page 1

to last at least 25 years.
50,000 kilowatts per hours
(kWh) for the Transfer Sta-
tion and another 105,200
kWh for Derry’s Waste-
water Treatment Plant rep-
resents the other renewable
sources. 

“This solar project uti-
lizes a state-of the-art dual-
axis solar tracking system
from Granite State Solar
that provides up to 45%
more usable energy than
fixed solar panels. It’s esti-
mated that this system will

provide three times lower
energy costs than conven-
tional power over the
expected 25-year life of the
system”, noted Mike
Fowler, Director of Public
Works for Derry. While the
project has been successful-
ly approved and initiated,
the process of putting it
together was not easy.
Derry’s Net Zero Task
Force, which was tasked
with exploring and achiev-
ing cost effective solutions
for reduced energy and
water use in Derry. They
began to put together their
plans for introducing solar
energy to Derry’s major

structures. The Task Force
asked the Town Council on
December 19 for the funds
needed to begin their work.
An initial rejection of the
plan by the council forced
Fowler to invite a represen-
tative from Granite State
Solar, the group providing
these services, to speak
with the council on the mat-
ter.  After that representa-
tive, Erik Shifflett, elaborat-
ed on the specifications of
the materials used for the
project and established that
the system could save Derry
anywhere from $300,000 to
over $470,000 over 25
years, the council eventual-
ly decided to support the

project. 
The energy saving and

cost cutting benefits of the
project are clear. Derry TV
recorded 100 % of the pro-
ject’s progress, from its
inception in the planning
phase to its construction
and operation. they hope to
incorporate this footage in
classes of Derry’s numer-
ous schools to educate stu-
dents about STEM (Sci-
ence, Technology, En-
gineering, and Math) sub-
jects and other vocational
programs, showcasing the
capabilities of solar energy
to Derry’s younger resi-
dents.
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Hackler Gymnasium, 55
students participated in the
event. Staff from both PA
and the URFRC greeting
them to introduce a varied
assortment of community
service projects that they
could participate in through-
out the rest of the school
day.  

Students could work to
assemble tents at Camp Car-
penter up in Manchester,
craft collages and create art-
work for the teen table at the
Derry Public Library and

plant flowers outside of The
Upper Room’s headquarters.
They also helped with rak-
ing and landscaping for
Community Caregivers,
which assists elderly and
disabled veterans with per-
forming everyday tasks,
including errands and trans-
portation.  Students could
also choose to play with
younger children at the
Southern New Hampshire
Montessori Academy in
Londonderry, an independ-
ent co-educational school

The Upper Room and Pinkerton Host Youth Day of Giving Back
Community service is

always a great idea to instill
within the youth, not only
for the sake of attracting col-
leges to them, but, more
importantly, to remind them
of the importance of giving
back to one’s community
and trying to make it a better
place.  The Upper Room
Family Resource Center
(URFRC) recently partnered
with Pinkerton Academy
(PA) to host their annual
Youth Day of Giving Back.
Starting at 8 a.m. in the

that allows children to study
and work at their own pace.
Roger Konstant, Pinkerton’s
Associate Dean of Students,
was one of the major coordi-
nators of the event and noted
just how much students at
Pinkerton enjoyed it. “The
kids appreciate the opportu-
nity to give back, and to see
how much different agencies
in our towns are doing for
people”, Konstant stated. 

Indeed, many of the stu-
dents enjoy the opportunity
so much, that they have par-
ticipated multiple times in
the past, including Pinkerton
senior Ashley Weatherbee,
who has participated every
year since her freshman
year. “I look forward to it all
year; it’s one of my favorite
days of the year. You build
up an appreciation of what
people are doing, it’s kind of
rewarding”, Weatherbee
noted. 

The Upper Room staff,
Executive Director Brenda
Guggisberg was greatly

appreciative of the hard
work of the students, saying
“As a family resource center,
we seek to support young
people, and by planting
flowers and laying down
mulch, these Youth Day of
Giving Back volunteers
brightened up our back-
yard.”

Marketing Director Kate
Briggs was also appreciative
of their efforts, and reveled

in how it encouraged a sense
of contribution in the chil-
dren, stating “It gives them
an opportunity to give back.”
The Upper Room serves to
host a variety of assistance
programs for residents of all
sorts, tackling family issues,
hunger, homelessness, and
poverty in the process.  For
more information, visit
urteachers.org.

1 KIP CAM ROAD, RTE. 111, ATKINSON, NH, 03811  
603-362-6200 •  www.freshwaterfarms.net

KNOCK OUT ROSES 1 GALLON HOSTA

BAGGED MULCH

5 for $10

1 GALLON PERENNIALS

3 for $12
• White • Black  

• Red • River Pebble

BAGGED STONE

SPRING HOURS:
MON - FRI 7-6 P.M.
SAT - SUN 8-5 P.M.

MULCH 
AVAILABLE FOR

DELIVERY 
7 DAYS A WEEK

TOP SOIL

3 for $30

1 cf bag Reg. $4.99 ea. 2 cf bag Reg. $4.99 ea. 40 lb. bag Reg. $2.49 ea.

Memorial 
Day Sale

3 for $8997

Reg. $34.95 ea. Reg. $12.99 ea.

3 for $10
• Pine • Cedar 

• Red • Hemlock

4” PREMIUM

GERANIUMS

3 for
$12

JUMBO ANNUALS5 for $1995
REG. $499 ea.

With this coupon, cannot be combined with other offers. Expires 6/3/18.

3 for $24
Reg. $9.99 ea.

We’re Celebrating 30 Years of Growing with You!
Save 25% OFF All Nursery Stock!

Our Birthday Gift to You!

Choose from
Countryside, Serafina

& Valencia

Fire Pits 10% OFF

• Paving • Grading
• Gravel • Fill

72 Old Derry Rd., Hudson, NH 03051

603-882-0527 • www.tatebros.com

Hours: 
Mon. - Fri. 

8 a.m. - 5 p.m.

OVER 40 YEARS OF EXPERIENCE,
FULLY INSURED  •  SHORT TERM 

FINANCING AVAILABLE 

Youth Day of Giving Back students Madeline Burke,
Catherine McCarthy, Abby DeTore, and Shana
O'Connell were all proud of what they accomplished
throughout the day. Courtesy photo

capital improvements budg-
et, decreasing it to
$2,284,194 with council
approval. The item was
approved unanimously.  The
Derry Fire Department’s
proposed storage facility
came next with $100,000
being asked for to create a
facility that would house
vital, yet occasionally used
equipment away from the
elements. This project
would be funded by the
expendable maintenance
trust, as well as possibly the
department’s capital reserve
fund. This would increase
the expendable maintenance
trust’s budget to $220,000,
which the council approved

unanimously. 
Next was an item that

asked to remove $50,000
from the other municipal
obligations budget. This was
already obtained through an
extension of terms for the
East Broadway cellular
tower. This item would
decrease that budget to
$3,734,059, which the coun-
cil approved unanimously.
Derry’s Town Clerk also had
to point out an error in his
budget of $1,011, which
made his budget higher than
need be.  The adjustment
brought his budget down to
$154,897, which the council
approved unanimously.

Finally, the council
recently created a trust of
$25,000 that would be put
towards the repair or

removal of hazardous build-
ings in Derry. This is a line
item that was usually
incurred by the Department
of Public Works.  As such,
the item would take that
amount and decrease it from
the highway division budget,
bringing it down to
$3,726,651. The item was
approved unanimously. All
flagged items were approved
by the council. The FY19
budget stood at $47,116,431.
This is an increase from the
original budget of
$47,037,449. This caused a
decrease of the proposed tax
rate, which went down from
$8.55 to $8.51 which is still
an increase from the current
tax rate of $8.44. The coun-
cil unanimously approved
the budget for 2019.

Budget
continued from page 1
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Editorial

Nutfield News welcomes letters of up to 500 words on topics of local interest, written by local 
residents, and prints as many letters as possible. Please e-mail your letters to the Nutfield News at
nutfieldnews@nutpub.net. All letters must include the writer’s name, address and phone number for
verification if needed; name and town of residence will be printed. Nutfield News reserves the right 

to reject or edit letters for content and length, and anonymous letters will not be printed.

Letters
Public School Funding

Vote Thanks 

To the editor,
I am a retired teacher

who has taught in both pub-
lic and private schools. Pub-
lic education in America
was originally established
because of a commonly-
held belief that a healthy
democracy demands an edu-
cated electorate. 

Because of this long-
held belief, our local and
state governments have the
right and the responsibility

to educate all children in
New Hampshire. All of our
children deserve a good edu-
cation in order that they
grow into responsible, civic-
minded citizens with good
decision-making skills. 

With that in find I would
like to thank Derry Repre-
sentatives James Webb and
Brenda Willis who voted
“yea” last week on HB 1636
(formerly HB 193). Their
votes helped to stop the
school voucher bill which
would have taken an esti-
mated 266 million taxpayer

dollars OUT of our New
Hampshire public schools.

I would be interested in
knowing why Derry State
Representatives Chirichiel-
lo, Fesh, Katsakiores, Miltz,
O’Connor, and Saparetto,
voted against support of the
N.H. public schools. (Rep.
Dowling had a legitimate
reason for not attending on
Thursday to vote. She did
respond to my e-mail, and I
thank her for her response.)

Corinne Dodge
Derry

Nutfield Publishing, LLC

2 Litchfield Rd., Londonderry, NH 03053
tel: 603-537-2760 •  fax: 603-537-2765

send e-mails to: nutfieldnews@nutpub.net
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Owner/Publisher – Debra Paul Art Director – Chris Paul

The Nutfield News is published through Nutfield Publishing, LLC, a privately, locally
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and are subject to review/editing and/or acceptance by the publisher. Decisions of the
publisher are final. Views contained within submitted and published articles do not nec-
essarily represent the views of the publisher or Nutfield News. No articles, photographs, or
other materials in the Nutfield News may be re-published/re-written or otherwise used
without the express permission of the publisher.

Serving Londonderry
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Serving Chester, Hampstead 
and Sandown

In the town commons of New
Hampshire, the statue of a Civil War
soldier is a sight we often take for
granted. But a vestige of that war
remains part of our lives today, as we
mark the occasion of Memorial Day
this coming Monday. 

Memorial Day was officially
proclaimed and observed in 1868
by General John Logan, national
commander of the Grand Army of
the Republic, as a time when flow-
ers were placed on the graves of
Union and Confederate soldiers at
Arlington National Cemetery.

Evidence of an even earlier day of
remembrance comes from records of
the decoration of Confederate sol-
diers’ graves by women’s groups in
the South before the end of the Civil
War. By 1890, the day was recognized
by all northern states, while the South
honored its dead on a separate date.

Then came World War I, and the
day changed to a time of remem-
brance throughout the country for all
who gave their lives in military serv-
ice to the United States. Many more
wars have taken the lives of American
servicemen and women since then,

including the current wars in Iraq and
Afghanistan. But even with the pres-
ent-day fighting, it’s easy to look at
Memorial Day as merely another
chance for a three-day weekend, an
extra day off from work and school, a
time for barbecues and mowing the
lawn and planting the flower garden.

We suggest a different focus.
Those Civil War statues, and the old
cemeteries where tiny American flags
stand vigil by graves, are visual
reminders that thousands of lives
have been given in the name of their
nation’s service and more are at risk
today. Memorial Day is a good time
to think about what those familiar
objects stand for. Ceremonies in our
towns on Monday will center on the
cemeteries and the statues, on the
flags and the wreaths.

This Memorial Day, we encour-
age you to take time from your busy
lives and your extra day of leisure to
remember, and to thank those who
have made the ultimate sacrifice, as
well as those who stand ready to do
so today. And let us hope that sacri-
fice will someday no longer be neces-
sary.

A Day of Remembering

HAVE AN ANNOUNCEMENT?
This service is provided free of charge to Derry residents who wish to announce the
birth of their child or grandchild, engagement, wedding or milestone event such as a
Silver Wedding Anniversary. This is a great way to share your news with your local com-
munity. Please contact us at 537-2760 or e-mail to nutfieldnews@nutpub.net. 

Human Services
continued from page 1

Katsakiores was dead-set
against outsourcing human
services, as she felt that it
would be a disservice to res-
idents who rely on them.
Katsakiores noted that plen-
ty of Derry’s clergy have
also complained about the
change and how it would
complicate their own service
programs.  “They have a
beautiful facility up there,
and they have a lot of great
things, but I don’t think they
need our people up there”,
Katsakiores noted. Coun-
cilor Joshua Bourdon also
opposed the shift, noting
that although he feels confi-
dent that Council Chair
James Morgan knows what
he is doing, he is not con-
vinced that residents will not
fall through the cracks.  Fur-
thermore, although Caron
has assured residents that
there will be oversight to
keep these new services in
good shape, Bourdon still
worries that struggling resi-

dents will not be noticed by
Caron’s efforts. “I’m left not
feeling convinced that the
level of services we be at
least maintained or im-
proved through outsourc-
ing,” Bourdon stated.

However, not every
councilor opposed the shift.
Councilor Neil Wetherbee
admitted to having reserva-
tions about the change, but
still supports outsourcing
the department.  His support
comes from observing how
GDCHSI has operated in
Londonderry for the past 12
years, and that throughout
the years, they have not
sought out changing this
model. None the less, he
will also be watching
Derry’s human service
model closely when imple-
mented. As for Morgan, he
admitted to having a brother
who suffered from Spinal
Meningitis at just two years
old. This disease left him
with a mental handicap that

led his parents to make him
a ward of the state in Massa-
chusetts. His brother was
sexually assaulted in hospi-
tals.  He eventually became
homeless in his adult years.
Morgan feels that his own
experience; with an individ-
ual needing human services,
gave him a good amount of
insight into making a deci-
sion.  He also noted how the
contractor’s number of staff
could increase with this con-
tract, and that action will be
taken if their services
become unsatisfactory. “I
didn’t just look at a book
and number to make my par-
ticular stance on this
tonight,” Morgan said.

Although there was a
clear divide between the two
sides, the council chose to
support the outsourcing of
the human services depart-
ment with a vote of 4-3, with
Councilors Brian Chirichel-
lo, Wetherbee, Morgan, and
Charles Foote voting yes,
while Councilors Kat-
sakiores, Bourdon, and
Richard Tripp voted no.
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Experience The Grand Difference

––––– www.NHGrandRoofs.com –––––

(603) 552-7152
Locally Owned & Operated 

ü Professional
ü Honest
ü Reliable
ü Certified Installers
ü Extended Warranty
ü Environmentally Responsible

We recycle your old shingles
ü Fully Insured
ü Residential & Commercial

$500 OFF
Complete Roof Installation

Mention Nutfield News • Expires November 30, 2018

603-965-3407 
www.mydentistnh.com

Please visit our Website at mydentistnh.com for a list
of all the services we provide including CBCT Scans

Happy Memorial Day! For All Our Vets 
We Offer a Special Discount

My Dentist is a Multi-Specialty Practice we provide
all of your family’s needs under one Roof!

~ Pround Sponser of The YMCA ~

Modern dentistry 
can be pain free! 

We offer Nitrous
Oxide sedation!

New Patient Special $149 
Includes: Cleaning, Comprehensive
Exam, Full Mouth Series Imaging,
Valscope (Oral Cancer Screening)

Botox Special 
for Summer:
$10 per unit 

until the end of July

25 Buttrick Rd., Unit C1, Londonderry

First, Pinkerton Acade-
my senior Ariana Lofaro
was awarded a scholarship
that she plans to use toward
her education at Saint
Anselm College in Man-
chester, where she will be
majoring in biology. Her
ultimate goal is to attend
Tufts University School of
Dental Medicine in order to
become a dentist and
“remove the stigma that
dentists face.”

The second scholarship
award went to Pinkerton
Academy senior Aiden
Mulready, who will be
attending Purdue Universi-
ty in West Lafayette, Indi-
ana to work toward a degree
in aviation. He hopes to
become an airline pilot and
eventually earn a master’s
degree in the field of
finance.

The Friend of Education
Award was given next to
Ernie Richards. He is a
Destination Imagination

coach at Derry Village
School, and has helped his
students not only to place in
state competitions and learn
computer programing, but
also to work as a team.
Richards was described as
someone who never gives
up on his students, and this
dedication is what makes
him such a good “friend” to
the school district and the
world of education.

Ernest P. Barka Elemen-
tary School’s PACE teach-
er, Jane Fox, was then
awarded the DEA’s Teacher
of the Year Award. To her
surprise, three of her stu-
dents stood at the podium to
speak about how she has
impacted their lives, and
they described her as
always being understand-
ing, kind, and joyful in the
classroom. Fox makes her
students feel safe and
respected, as she is always
at the door to greet them
before class starts. Her col-

Teachers and Students Honored by Derry Education Association
NOELLE TARDIFF

NUTFIELD NEWS
——◆—–––

On Thursday, May 17 at
West Running Brook Mid-
dle School, the Derry Edu-
cation Association (DEA)
awarded four individuals
for their hard work and
dedication to what they do.
Two Pinkerton Academy
students were awarded
with scholarships, and the
Teacher of the Year and
Friend of Education
Awards were given to two
Derry teachers. Many
teachers were also recog-
nized for their years of
service, as well as those
who are retiring at the end
of this year.

Both scholarship win-
ners were chosen through
an application process and
were honored at the DEA
meeting, surrounded by
teachers that they’ve
learned from since elemen-
tary school.

leagues had known that she
would be receiving this
award, but managed to keep
it a secret from her.

Finally, Years of Service
Awards were distributed,
and between each teacher
honored, 265 years of
teaching had been done.

The 13 teachers retiring this
year were then recognized
to close out the awards cer-
emony. 

The teachers of the
Derry School District are
truly dedicated and passion-
ate about what they do.
Between the standing ova-

tions and the teary eyes
throughout the room during
the ceremony, it is clear that
they have established a
strong community full of
support and friendship; they
care deeply about each
other, their students, and
education.

Teacher of the Year, Jane Fox, center, is pictured along with three of her students,
on left and her family, at right. Photo by Noelle Tardiff

Prizes will be awarded
to the top three men,
women, and youth runners.

Walkers and strollers
are also welcome. The reg-
istration cost is $30 for
adults and $15 for youths
under 13. There will be
race-day registration avail-
able. 

Proceeds will go to the
Jen's 'Just Be You' Memori-

al Fund, which was estab-
lished after Janiak's passing
at age 21 from a pulmonary
embolism soon after her
graduation from Boston
University with a double
major in english and jour-
nalism. 

More info about Jen and
the organization can be
found at www.jensjustbe-
you.org.

Second Annual Jen’s ‘Just
Be You’ 5K Run/Walk Slated

This second annual
event, established in memo-
ry of 2011 Pinkerton Acad-
emy graduate Jennifer Jani-
ak, will take place at the
Pinkerton track at 9 a.m. on
Sunday, June 3. 

The race begins at the
track and the course runs
throughout the lower Pink-
erton campus and back to
the track. 
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cials see the importance of
addressing new buildings
and alterations to the sur-
roundings and to make sure
zoning regulations are up to

par with the needs of resi-
dents. 

Planning Director George
Sioras recently went before
the Town Council during
their latest meeting to dis-
cuss the reorganization of
zoning regulations in seven
lots near the downtown
area.

Town staff are looking
to alter seven lots from
being a part of the Medium
High Density Residential II
Zone to the Central Busi-
ness Zone.  

Amongst these lots are
18 Maple Street, 34 Maple
Street, 35 Maple Street, 37
Maple Street, 13 Elm
Street, 15 Elm Street, and
19 Elm Street. 

Town Council Addresses Downtown Zoning Changes 
ALEX GUITTARR

NUTFIELD NEWS
——◆—–––

As the town of Derry
moves into the future, offi-

Located south of Horns
Pond, these lots contain the
likes of Linc’s Auto Body,
town houses, and the loca-
tion of an old shoe factory
that had burned down
somewhat recently.

Due to their proximity
to Broadway and the down-
town area, these lots earned
the attention of town staff
and the Planning Board.
There is certainly potential
for expanding Derry’s com-
mercial and industrial zones
and promoting economic
growth.  However, one of
the biggest issues with
these lots being in their
Residential Zones is that
they are not allowed to have
residential housing on their

second floors.
“That has prohibited

some development along
Broadway”, Sioras noted.

By moving these lots
into the Central Business
Zone, the lots would be able
to contain single family
units, duplexes, town hous-
es, multi-family apart-
ments, and condominiums.  

However, the process
would have to be a slow
one, as the Planning Board
would have to gradually
work on permitted uses for
the parcels. Simulanteously
developing certain residen-
tial uses for the newly
labeled areas around Broad-
way. The board will need to
be specific about the details

with the use of overlay
zones or sub-sections.  

Furthermore, Benson’s
Hardware recently bought
the 35 Maple Street lot and
hopes to use it to expand
their busines footprint. By
changing the zoning rules
of the lot, the businesses
would not have to seek out
variances for any project.
Town staff would also like
to see what they can do with
19 Elm Street, which was
the location of the old shoe
factory previously men-
tioned.

The council saw no
issue with the proposition
and unanimously approved
the change.

Sarah Holbrook
Sarah ‘Sally’ B. Holbrook, 79, of

Londonderry, NH, died Thursday,
May 17, 2018, at Elliot Hospital,
Manchester, NH. She was born in
Medford, MA on March 2, 1939;
daughter to Charles and Alice

(Miller) Bagley. Sally loved sewing, quilting and
knitting; was an avid Patriots fan and loved her cat
Petunia dearly. She was known for her homemade
cookies and for her love of singing in the choir at
Central Congregational Church. 

She is survived by daughter Jennifer Duquette
and her husband Steve; son, David Holbrook and
his wife Monica; daughter Deborah Holbrook; five
grandchildren: Daniel Holbrook, Kimberly
Duquette, Stephanie Brown, Brian Holbrook and
Emily Pulizotto; three great-grandchildren:
Caroline Holbrook, Matthias Holbrook and Bailey
Reichl; as well as her sister Elizabeth Bagley and
many nieces and nephews. Sarah is predeceased
by two brothers, Charles Bagley, Jr. and Frank
Bagley, as well as one sister, Emma Hall.

Following cremation, a celebration of life will be
held on Saturday, May 26, at 12 p.m. at Central
Congregational Church, 14 Crescent St., Derry, NH.
The family requests that guests wear colorful
clothing to help them honor Sally’s life with joy. In
lieu of flowers, donations may be made to
Community Caregivers of Greater Derry. To send a
condolence or for more information, please visit,
www.peabodyfuneralhome.com

OBITUARY

Road were hoping to put a
14’ by 20’ shed onto their
land. They also wanted to
place this shed less than 35’
from the front lot line and
less than 15’ from the side
lot lines of their property. 

This required the couple
to go before the board to
seek a variance for the
build. 

In their defense of the
request, they noted how the
area originally was a series
of developed camp lots.  As
a result, very few houses in
the area meet the require-
ments which are now
enforced. The Lescovitz
feel this puts them at a dis-
advantage.  The couple felt
that the shed would not
adversely affect the safety
or character of the neigh-
borhood. It would enhance
the appearance of their
home and lot.  Finally, they

assured board members that
the shed would be sur-
rounded by fencing upon its
completion. 

While taking questions
from the board, alternate
member Donald Burgess
asked the applicants why
they could not simply move
the shed closer to the front
of their property. 

The couple noted that
this would put the shed
directly over their under-
ground propane tank. Sec-
retary Stephen Coppolo
agreed with Burgess, not
only taking issue with the
shed’s odd placement, but
also with the fact that it
could block one’s view of
traffic on Sanborn Road.
Mr. Lescovitz felt that a
nearby yield sign would fix
this problem, while Mrs.
Lescovitz felt that the ob-
struction would force cars

Zoning Board Addresses Shed Project
ALEX GUITTARR

NUTFIELD NEWS
——◆—–––

A Derry couple recently
came into some complica-
tions concerning zoning
ordinances and a shed they
hoped to put on their prop-
erty, as was discussed dur-
ing the Zoning Board’s lat-
est meeting on May 17. 

Paul and Dawn Lesco-
vitz of 16 Collette’s Grove

to slow down and be more
careful.  

Regardless, Coppolo
saw no unnecessary hard-
ship being incurred upon
the applicants. “It seems to
be a non-obvious place to
want to put this,” Coppolo
noted. Board Chair Lynn
Perkins showed some con-
cerns over how compacted
this build would make the
lot, as well as its closeness
to the propane tank and how
close it was to the road.
Because of these issues, the
two sides were forced to
make a compromise, with
the board assigning a new
location on the lot for the
shed. The Board unani-
mously granted the vari-
ance as long as the shed was
built 30 feet in from an 18
foot boundary on the prop-
erty.
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synagogue, the only addi-
tion to the bema that has
been made to increase
accessibility was two years
ago, when a set of railings
was installed. He explained
that he wasn’t the first to use
them, and that congregation
members who are not in
wheelchairs are in need of
the ramp as well.

“Grandparents are often
unable to come up the bema
during Bar and Bat Mitz-
vahs services,” explained
Rabbi Levy. “People are liv-
ing longer now and are more
functional in their communi-
ties, so we’re trying to make
the space available for
everyone.”

Members of this congre-
gation hail not only from
Derry, but surrounding com-
munities such as Nashua,
Salem, Hampstead, Chester,
and more. In partnership
with the Church Of Transfig-
uration next door, the syna-
gogue works hard to serve
the community at large, as
Derry is a large interfaith
community. Each month,
their Elijah’s Table program
provides a free hot meal for
everyone in attendance,
regardless of their faith.

“I don’t think people
realize all that we do,” said
Rabbi Levy. “People may
not realize we’re here, but
they would realize if we

weren’t.”
The New England Dance

Academy recently per-
formed “A Child’s View of
the Holocaust” at the syna-
gogue, and Chaitowitz
explained that if a performer
had been in a wheelchair or
had other mobility limita-
tions, he or she would not
have been able to make it
onto the bema - they use this
space as a stage when guests
speak or perform.

“We have a lot of guest

Etz Hayim Synagogue Hopes to Increase Accessibility
NOELLE TARDIFF

NUTFIELD NEWS
——◆—–––

The Etz Hayim Syna-
gogue, upon entering, is a
welcoming and inclusive
space for people of all reli-
gions and backgrounds.
Rabbi Peter Levy has a pres-
ence about him that is unde-
niably friendly and intelli-
gent, and he is passionate
about his role and his com-
munity. However, it is
becoming increasingly diffi-
cult for him to ascend the
stairs of the building’s bema,
as he uses a wheelchair due to
multiple sclerosis. The bema
is currently the only part of
the building that is not acces-
sible for all, and the syna-
gogue is looking to change
that by building a ramp.

Dina Chaitowitz, the
synagogue’s President of the
Board of Directors, started a
Go Fund Me donation page
back in April to help get the
project started, and the con-
gregation’s Building Com-
mittee has even offered to
build the ramp. Over $200
has been raised so far thanks
to various donors, but more
money is still needed in
order for the synagogue to
become accessible to all of
its guests during events and
religious services.

In the four years that
Rabbi Levy has been at the

lecturers as a part of our
educational programs,” she
said, “ and not having an
accessible space limits our
ability to invite certain
speakers.”

Rabbi Levy emphasized
that building the ramp will
simply make the space
“more inclusive, open, and
welcoming. Sacred spaces
should be open and accessi-
ble to everyone.”

Other than the Go Fund
Me donation page, there have

been no official fundraisers
for the building of the ramp.
Congregants can realistically
only donate so much, and the
fundraisers that they do hold
help to benefit the synagogue
as a whole. 

“I’d love for it to be
built tomorrow!” said Rabbi
Levy. “As soon as possi-
ble.” In order to make

increased accessibility a
reality, the synagogue will
need help from the commu-
nity it so proudly serves. To
donate to the Etz Hayim
Synagogue’s Go Fund Me
page, visit www.gofund-
me.com/weneedaramp, or
contact the synagogue dir-
ectly at 603-432-0004. 

Pictured is Rabbi Peter Levy in the Etz Hayim Synagogue sanctuary, where students listen to songs and stories
while sitting on the “Bema”.
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First Parish Church Celebrates the History of Nutfield 

PotatoFest 2018 was held at the First Parish Church in East Derry on Saturday
celebrating the fact that 299 tears ago, Rev MacGregor and sixteen Scots-Irish fam-
ilies settled in Nutfield and grew the first white potatoes in North America. There
were Raffles, Potato Talks, Arts and Crafts, Historic Discussions, dressing as Mr.
and Mrs. Potato Head, Balloon Creations, Planting Demonstrations and lots of
potato snacks to be sampled and compared. The event was hosted by the Friends
of the Meetinghouse at First Parish Church and the First Parish Church Historic
Preservation Committee. Photos by Chris Paul
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DERRY SP RTS
◆ ◆

CHRIS PANTAZIS
NUTFIELD NEWS

——◆—–––
The Pinkerton Academy

boys' volleyball contingent
continued its superb 2018
season last Wednesday, May
16, with its stellar 13th vic-
tory out of 15 total matches.

Veteran coach Colin
Walker's 13-2 Astros shut

out the Mascenic spikers on
that opponent's home court
in New Ipswich, besting the
4-7 host in individual sets by
scores of 25-20, 25-19, and
25-14.

The victorious locals
received 25 assists and nine
service points from Brian
Castle, nine kills from
Hunter Hazard, and six kills

PA Volleyball Bags Fifth Straight Win
and four shot blocks from
Sean Galusha.

The Astros' regular sea-
son consists of two more
matches, with a home battle
against Timberlane of
Plaistow this Wednesday the
23rd - after Nutfield News
press time - and then a road
contest in Amherst at Sou-
hegan High next Tuesday.

onds), Zach Plaza in the
400-meter dash (54.19), Joe
Gagnon in the 3,200-meter
run (10 minutes and 15.13
seconds), Adam Spencer in
the 110-meter hurdles
(14.80), Nate Miller in the
pole vault (12 feet), Avery
Battle in the long jump (19'
3 1/2"), Joron Harrell in the
triple jump (40'4"), J.J. King
in the javelin (169'4"), and

the squad's 4x100 relay
quartet (45.16).

Just a few days earlier
King had performed the
truly stellar feat of finishing
first in the javelin at the 51st
Annual Loucks Games in
White Plains, N.Y. with a
throw of 190'5".

"It's his personal best
and the number three all-
time best (performance) in

Pinkerton Track and Field Crews Enjoy Great Success at LHS
CHRIS PANTAZIS

NUTFIELD NEWS
——◆—–––

Londonderry High
School was a great place to
be not once but twice last
week for Pinkerton
Academy's boys' and girls
track and field contingents.

Both Astros squads rose
above two other squads -
including host Londonderry
High's ones - in three-team
battles on the Larry Martin
Track, Wednesday, May 16.
And the academy tracksters
were back at the same facil-
ity on Saturday the 19th for
the annual Londonderry
High Track and Field In-
vitational. 

BOYS
The academy guys tal-

lied some 122.5 points at the
tri-meet to easily best
Exeter's Blue Hawks (50.5)
and the host LHS males
(47).

Pinkerton got event wins
from Conor Seleny in the
200-meter dash (23.03 sec-

the Loucks Games history,"
said proud PA coach Carol
Quarles.

At the Londonderry In-
vitational - which has no
team scoring - the academy
males had Seleny win the
200 dash (23.11), the 110
hurdles (15.26), and the 300
hurdles (41.27), Kaleal
Cerafici prove unbeatable in
the shot put (47'3 1/2"), and
King win the javelin
(187'6").

GIRLS
In their three-team meet

over at Londonderry High,
the Lady Astros notched a
top team score of 89 to
handily best the host Lady
Lancers (60) and Exeter's

Lady Blue Hawks (53).
Event victories were

turned in by Amelia Graves
in the 200 (26.60) and the
javelin (99'8"), Macy Graves
in the 800-meter run
(2:21.59), Meghan Cross in
the 1,600 (5:24.74), Adria
Forand in the 110 hurdles
(17.05), Emily Lesburt in
the high jump (5'0"),
Adrianna Buccieri in the
shot (29'6"), and the squad's
4x100 (52.38) and 4x400
(4:14.28) relay quartets.

Several days prior to that

local meet, Amelia Graves
had done herself proud at
the Loucks Games by finish-
ing an excellent second in
the javelin with an effort of
115'11".

Then at Saturday's invi-
tational right back there at
Londonderry High, Pink-
erton had Macy Graves get
second in the 400, Britney
Johnson snare second in the
1,600, Megan Qualters bag
third in the pole vault, and
Julia Bartoli place third in
the javelin.

Emily Lesburt makes a valiant attempt to improve upon her winning five-foot high
jump number during the three-team meet at LHS. Photos by Chris Paul

J.J. King continues his efforts to break the state record
in the javelin in Division I this spring.

We Service all Makes and Models 
CALL TO SCHEDULE YOUR APPOINTMENT TODAY!

Or Make Your Service Appointment Online For An Additional $5 Discount

www.Betley.com t By-Pass 28 t Derry, NH 03038 
50 North Main Street 1-866-248-1717

Service Hours t Mon.- Fri. 7 a.m. - 5 p.m. t Sat. 7 a.m. - Noon

5% Senior Citizens Discount Every Day! Every Time!*
* max discount $30

NN 

Betley Chevrolet
Certified Service

Betley Chevrolet
Certified Service

• Pressure Wash Exterior • Hand Wax 
• Clean Wheels & Tires • Clean Windows 

* Most Vehicles. Expires 5/31/18NN 

Cleaning Special

$89.95Only

N.H. State Inspection
$27.96

Complete N.H. state inspection. Includes emissions
testing.Pass or fail. Passenger cars and light duty

trucks only. Pricing could vary for some makes and
models. Most vehicles. Expires 5/31/18



Page 10 Nutfield News • May 24, 2018  

Athletes of the Week
Week of May 14

Henry Su, Senior,
Boy’s Tennis

This veteran tennis play-
er had a pivotal role in his
team's undefeated regular
season, going a perfect 4-0
during the final week. He
had huge wins at singles and
doubles against Bedford as
PA ended that team's 111-
game win streak.

Victoria Hodosi,
Sophomore, Girl’s Tennis

This skilled racketeer
stepped in and played sin-
gles for her Astros, going 2-
1, and she was a key factor
in doubles play in posting a
6-2 mark on the season and
holding an important role in
her team's 8-6 finish.

Athletes are chosen by Pinkerton Academy Athletic Office

The hosts trailed by a 7-
4 tally at halftime and then
got outscored by their guests
by a 6-2 margin in the sec-
ond half in dropping a 13-6
decision. Pinkerton moved
to 14-1 with the loss and the
Lady Sabers advanced to
13-1. Souhegan is undefeat-
ed against Granite State
opponents, having been
bested by the squad from
Notre Dame Academy in
Massachusetts only.

"It was a back and forth
game, with us having the
early lead at 1-0 and then
again at 4-3 with 7:40
remaining," said coach
Daziel of the tough
Souhegan match. "We then
gave up three, man-down
goals and a final one with 13
seconds left in the half, end-

ing the half down 7-4."
The Sabers' strategy then

became keeping the ball out
of Pinkerton's possession
when play resumed.

"In the second half, dur-
ing Souhegan’s possessions
they slowed play and spread
out, taking significant time
off the clock," added the
coach. "They extended their
lead to 9-5 before we could
score again at 10:32. The
two teams then traded goals,
bringing the score to 10-6,
and Souhegan scored the
last three of the game as we
had to press out to try and
get the ball back."

The hosts got three goals
from Lily Auger, two from
Meaghan Michaud, and a
goal and an assist from
Lauren Lisauskas. Goalie

Dani Martineau was good
for four saves in her net.

But the Lady Astros then
placed their feet firmly back
on the winning path last
Friday afternoon in Derry
when they played host to the
Bay State bunch from
Andover High and trounced
that guest by a 10-4 margin.

Pinkerton won each half
by scoring five times to
Andover's two, with the PA
offense being paced by
Lisauskas and her five goals
and one assist for six points.

Caroline Daziel con-
tributed three goals for her
dad's squad, Kiley Davis
scored twice, and Michaud
and Madison Peredna each
dealt out one assist. Goalie
Martineau contributed 11
big saves to the success.

Lady Astro Lacrosse Squad Dealt First Defeat by D-I Champs
CHRIS PANTAZIS

NUTFIELD NEWS

——◆—–––
After winning the

Division I state champi-
onship in 2016 but falling
short of a repeat last spring,
the Pinkerton Academy
girls' lacrosse squad is laser-
focused on getting back to
the top of the D-I mountain.

Alas, the road to the top
of said mountain may well
lead through Amherst and
the defending 2017 state
champs from Souhegan
High School. And veteran
coach Rob Daziel's Lady
Astros were dealt their very
first defeat of the 2018 cam-
paign by those Souhegan
Lady Sabers in Derry last
Wednesday, May 16. And it
was a rather decisive defeat.

If Something Happens To You And You Do Not Know...

Call us today to make sure you and your children are taken care of in event of an accident/emergency.

Parnell,  Michels & McKay 
Attorneys at Law• 603-434-1717
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WHO WILL HANDLE YOUR FINANCIAL AFFAIRS?
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IS IT TIME TO DO YOUR WILL?

CHRIS PANTAZIS
NUTFIELD NEWS
——◆—–––

The Pinkerton Academy
boys' lacrosse team returned
from a five-day hiatus from
competitive action with a
thumping of a MA opponent
in Derry last Friday night,
May 18.

After getting nipped by a
12-11 tally by the Bay State
bunch from Longmeadow
the previous Saturday, coach
Brian O'Reilly's Astros
stepped back into play on
their home field with the
squad from Andover and

doubled up on that opponent
in a 14-7 blowout.

The locals, who
advanced their 2018 overall
record to a pretty stellar 13-
2 with the Friday night suc-
cess, were all knotted up at
2-2 with their guests at the
end of one quarter. But PA
netted seven unanswered
goals in the decisive second
stanza to carry a command-
ing 9-2 advantage to the
halftime break.

Both sides potted five
goals in the second half to
reach the final score of 14-7.

Astro standouts Ryan
Auger and Chad Teresky
combined for a stunning 16
points by themselves, with
Auger netting five goals and
setting up four others and
Teresky scoring four times
and assisting three. The vic-
torious locals also received
three goals and a helper
from recent returnee Chris
Valentine - back fresh off of
a severe hand injury - and a
goal from Mason Drouin.
Tom Sweeney and Jacob
McAdams each registered
one assist, and star goalie

Alex Sturgess was good for
seven saves in his net. Jack
Sweeney played goal later
and turned aside one
Andover shot.

The PA offense zipped
some 23 shots on Andover
keeper Jeremy Morgenstein,
who stopped nine of them
for his 8-7 squad.

Pinkerton then returned
to New Hampshire play this
past Monday the 21st with a
road match against 2-11
Manchester Central over on
the turf field at Manchester
West High.

And as expected, the
Astros didn't have much
trouble at all with the weak-
er Queen City crew in tally-
ing a 19-4 victory to
advance to  a superb 14-2 on
the campaign.

Astro Laxmen Come Back From Five-
Day Layoff With a Decisive Victory

Pinkerton’s Caroline Daziel put a move on an Andover
defender during the Lady Astros’ recent home win over
that opponent. Photo by Chris Pantazis 
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CHRIS PANTAZIS
NUTFIELD NEWS
——◆—–––

The Pinkerton Academy
girls' tennis squad rolled into
its final match of the regular
season Friday, May 18 in
Derry holding the same 7-6
record held by its opponent
the Winnacunnet High Lady
Warriors. And with Division
I playoff spots at a premium,
the performances of both
squads needed to be good.

However, the PA Lady
Astros were the much better
of the two teams that after-
noon, simply hammering

their guests by a 9-0 tally to
close out the regular cam-
paign at a pretty strong 8-6.

The academy contingent
received singles victories
from Riley Reinert (8-2
score), Chloe Freedman (8-
0), Julia Farnum (8-5), Katie
Allan (8-3), Madison Allan
(8-3), and Julia Youkstetter
(8-0).

Doubles wins by the
tandems of Reinert and
Freedman (8-0), Madison
Allan and Leah Sears (8-1),
and Katie Allan and Victoria
Hodosi (8-0) enabled the
locals to bag the shutout.

With that victory tucked
away, the Astros then looked
ahead to Monday for tourna-
ment seeding pairings post-
ed by the New Hampshire
Interscholastic Athletic
Association.

Alas, when the tourna-
ment pairings were released
the Astros found out that
they'd just barely missed out
on notching a tourney spot,
finishing ninth with eight
teams qualifying. Man-
chester Central, with its 9-5
record, notched the last tour-
ney spot and the Pinkerton
girls' season ended.

Girls’ Tennis Ends Regular
Season With a Blowout Win

Be a Sponser to
Downtown Derry’s
Summer Farmers

Market

Please Help us with our Goal 

Sponsorship Opportunities 
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Sprout $250
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Derryhomegrown.org 
Facebook.com/derryhomegrown

fact that it was in the midst of
a miniature, two-game losing
streak rolling into this final
week of the regular season.

The host Warriors push-
ed their D-I record to 13-2
with the tight victory, which
was their sixth consecutive.
The PA crew moved to 10-6
with the downer of a defeat.

The seacoast team had
snared a 2-0 lead by plating
single runs in the fourth and
fifth innings, but the Lady
Astros battled back to score
twice in the top of the sixth
and knot the score at 2-2.

However, the hosts tal-
lied the winning run in the
latter half of the seventh.

PA Softball Squad Nipped on the Seacoast, Moves to 10-7
CHRIS PANTAZIS

NUTFIELD NEWS
——◆—–––

A disappointing 3-2,
walk-off loss to the Win-
nacunnet High Warriors in
Hampton Wednesday, May
16 left the Pinkerton Aca-
demy softball squad with
four days to contemplate the

Pinkerton bashed out
eight hits to its opponent's
six, with Hannah Frazier
lacing three and Ellie
Cashman knocking two.

The headed into the week
aiming to end their losing
skid in Nashua against a 3-
12 Bishop Guertin team
which had started its 2018

campaign by losing 10
straight games. But the Lady
Cardinals had righted them-
selves somewhat in their last
five contests by winning
three of them.

But the host Cardinals
kept their winning ways
going - as well as Pink-
erton's losing ways - in a

second consecutive walk-off
win for a PA opponent.

Guertin bagged a 12-11
victory in eight innings
despite the Astros bashing
out 17 hits, with Frazier and
Mattie Sullivan each knock-
ing three and Cashman,
Madison Osier and Alyssa
DiMauro each socking two.

contingent at the end of the
work week.

The academy side won
certainly one of the biggest
matches in its program's his-
tory last Wednesday, May
16, when it ended the 111-
match winning streak of the
undefeated Bedford High
Bulldogs in Derry.

The Bedford crew -
which has won eight straight
state championships - had
gone nearly nine full sea-
sons without losing a match.
So needless to say, they had
to be considered the team-
to-beat in tough Division I.
And the Astros have now

beaten them.
"Very exciting win for us

breaking their 111 straight
match win streak over nine
years," said coach Brian
Hashem. "It was a hard-
fought match right down to
the end. I am proud of the
team."

In their 5-4 besting of the
Bulldogs, the academy rack-
eteers got singles wins from
numbers three through six
players Henry Su (8-6
score), Henry Andrews (8-
3), Jeff Marquis (8-6), and
Conor Jowett (8-6).

And it was the fine dou-
bles duo of Su and Andrews

Pinkerton Boys’ Tennis Finishes its Regular Season Perfect
CHRIS PANTAZIS

NUTFIELD NEWS
——◆—–––

Late last week, the
Pinkerton Academy boys'
tennis team completed one
huge step toward claiming
the very first state champi-
onship in program history
when it ended its 2018 regu-
lar season undefeated.

The Astros bagged an
absolutely huge win over the
reigning Division I champs
from Bedford during the
middle of the week and then
capped off their regular sea-
son perfection with a trounc-
ing of a strong Winnacunnet

which got the then 13-0
locals the fifth victory they
required to take the match.

"Our number two dou-
bles team of Henry Su and
Henry Andrews went out
and played their best match
of the year, winning 8-6 to
clinch it for us," said
Hashem.

The 14-0 PA side then
closed out its 2018 regular
season with a home battle

with the Winnacunnet High
Warriors of Hampton. And
the seacoast crew, which
entered play that day with a
very solid 9-4 record, was
simply no match for the
soaring Astros in an 8-1
blowout.

Pinkerton swept singles
thanks to the play of Seb
Tonini (8-1), Su (8-2),
Andrews (8-4), Marquis (8-
4), Jowett (8-6), and Zach

Hudgins (8-1). Doubles suc-
cesses came from Su and
Andrews (8-3) and Jowett
and Hudgins (8-4).

The Astro racketeers
learned that they'd be facing
the number eight Winna-
cunnet High Warriors in
first-round play of the Div-
ision I tournament in Derry
on Tuesday, May 22. That
match took place after The
Nutfield News press time.

PERSONAL INJURY LAW
You don’t have to go to Boston or Manchester to get the best lawyer

MILLIONS RECOVERED FOR CLIENTS
Auto Accidents, Drunk Driving Victims, Medical & Pharmacy Mistakes, Construction

Accidents, Motorcycle Injuries, Aviation Accidents, Other Accidents and Injuries

4 Birch St. 
Derry, NH

(603) 437-2643

89 Main St. 
North Andover, MA

(978) 691-5453

Law Offices of
Andrew D. Myers

www.attorney-myers.com
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play, the academy side was
right back at it on Monday at
home against the skilled and
determined Bishop Guertin
Cardinals from Nashua.

After edging the host
Spaulding High Red Raiders
by a 2-0 tally way out in
Rochester on Monday the
14th, the Astros faced off
against the Winnacunnet
High Warriors of Hampton
in Derry two afternoons
later and got dealt a 9-6 loss
by that opponent.

Pinkerton led 1-0 going
into the fourth inning, but
the Warriors plated three
runs in the top of the fourth
and then five more in the
fifth to snag an 8-1 advan-
tage.

Trailing 9-2 sliding into
the latter half of the seventh
frame the Astros played
some catch-up and got four
runs back. But they could
get no closer than 9-6.

Asa Runge thumped
three hits and drove in three

runs on a losing day.
The next afternoon right

there on its home diamond
the PA contingent looked
rather sleepy through the
first part of the game, draw-
ing the boiling ire of coach
Campo. But in the end the
hosts were good enough for
a 5-1 victory despite only
slapping four hits off of
Memorial pitching.

Runge was strong on the
hill for his Astros, holding
the visiting Crusaders to just
four hits and two walks
while striking out six would-
be hitters. Brady Day
knocked two of the winning
side's hits.

Then after a day of rest
the academy hitmen made
the short road trip to
Manchester to take on the
Trinity High Pioneers, who
they walloped in a 13-0
shutout.

Pinkerton bashed its way
out to a 9-0 lead in the first
inning and had no reason to

Pinkerton Baseball Crew Goes a Great 3-1 During a Busy Week
CHRIS PANTAZIS

NUTFIELD NEWS
——◆—–––

The Pinkerton Academy
baseball squad was incredi-
bly busy last week, facing
no less than four games in a
six-day span. And the Astros
remained one of the hottest
hardball crews in all of New
Hampshire high school ball
by winning three of those
contests to move to a stellar
13-4 in tough Division I.

Veteran coach Steve
Campo's crew defeated
Spaulding, Manchester
Memorial, and Trinity of
Manchester but fell to the
Winnacunnet High Warriors
to mostly continue their
winning ways.

After starting its 2018
campaign in somewhat sub-
par fashion by going 2-3 in
its first five games, coach
Campo's crew won 11 of its
next 12 rolling into this
week. And after just a one-
day break from competitive

look back over its shoulder
after that. The locals
smacked out a lucky 13 hits
in getting their 13 runs, with
Runge, George Welch,
Frank Gulezian, and Jake
McGill each lacing two
safeties. Connor Jenkins
drove in three runs, Runge
and Gulezian each smacked
in two, and Gulezian,
McGill, and Jacob Unkles
all scored two runs.

Welch was the pitching
stalwart for the locals, hold-
ing the host team to three
hits and two walks while
striking out nine.

It was then on to what
shaped up to be a tough bat-
tle with a 12-6 BG crew
back in Derry this past
Monday.

But the Pinkerton bunch
was able to pull out yet
another win, edging the
Guertin group in a 7-6 barn-
burner. The locals finish
their regular season this
week with two road games.

Asa Runge has been a force both on the pitcher’s
mound and at the plate for the 2018 Pinkerton base-
ball squad. And he pitched well again in a 5-1 win over
Memorial last week. Photo by Chris Pantazis
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◆ ◆

SERVICE DIRECTORY
◆ ◆

Call us for more details at  (603) 537-2760 • ads@nutpub.net

ADVERTISE YOUR BUSINESS HERE

Place your Business Card in the
Tri -Town Times, Londonderry Times

and Nutfield News & Reach Over
28,350 Households Every Week!

AS LOW AS
$3000

A WEEK*
for 52 weeks

*Price refers to a full size box
(2.5x1.5")

(603) 216-2268 www.svencon.net

EXPERIENCE THE DIFFERENCE

GENERAL CONTRACTING LLC

ADDITIONS • DECKS • WINDOWS • SIDING
FINISHED BASEMENTS • KITCHENS • BATHS

REMODELING CONTRACTOR
KITCHENS • BATHS • DECKS • ADDITIONS

DESIGN/BUILD • RESIDENTIAL • COMMERCIAL

DERRY, NH • 432-0021

www.candhconstruction.com

FULLY INSURED SINCE 1980

Leaf Relief

Cleaning &
Maintenance

Free Estimates

Commercial/Residential

Soffit/Facia Repairs
Jim Peck
603-434-5300

www.jimpeckco.com

Go
Seamless

PLUMBING
• HEATING  •  AIR CONDITIONING

NH LIC
#3853 437-7039

Paul the Plumber
Service with a Smile

FULLY INSURED • FREE ESTIMATES

SPECIALIZING IN SMALL TO MIDSIZE JOBS

David Kwiatkowski 
Home Improvements

603-486-1310

www.dkhomeimprovements.com

$500 OFF
Complete Strip &

Roofing Job*

12 MONTHS
SAME AS CASH!

Call for Details!

Not valid on prior jobs. With this coupon. 
Cannot be combined with other offers. 

26 Years Experience

DERRY ROOFING

479-8862
rrs TM

HANDYMAN AND 
HOME IMPROVEMENT

DRYWALL • PAINTING • SMALL JOBS
KITCHENS, BATHROOM & BASEMENTS

FREE ESTIMATES 
FULLY INSURED

603-965-5208
jcdugan55@gmail.com

PROFESSIONAL INTERIOR PAINTING SINCE 1974
FULLY INSURED • FREE ESTIMATES

603-432-3354

FREE
Junk Car
Removal!

Mon. - Sat. 8 a.m. - 5 p.m. • 425-2562
55 Hall Road Londonderry, NH 

• Interior Painting 
• Toilets & Vanities
• Sheetrock Repair  
• Sinks & Faucets

• Moldings 
• Laminate Flooring
• Deck Repair
• And Much More...

We Fix: No Water, 
Low Water Pressure, 
Water Softeners 

––– 603-437-9114 –––

PLUMBING AND HEATING CO. LLC

SCOTT LAVOIE CONSTRUCTION LLC
ROOFING • SIDING • MASONRY
ROOF SNOW & ICE REMOVAL

FULLY INSURED
FREE ESTIMATES

1-603-434-8910
1-603-571-8688

ScottLavoieConstructionLLC.com

SCOTT LAVOIE

888-894-9794
northmarkcontracting@gmail.com
www.northmarkcontracting.com

From Concept to Completion

Kitchens · Bathrooms · Decks
Porches · Additions · Basements

Hoehn Carpentry 
Remodeling & Repairing

Homes Since 1978

www.ronhoehn.com
603-893-6610

Painting As Well

We Work All Year!
Snow Removal Offered

www.snhqualityroofing.com
603-818-4075

God Bless

Defrancesco’s
Southern New Hampshire

––– QUALITY –––
ROOFING, SIDING & CONTRACTING

Asphalt, Metal & Rubber Roofing 
Siding • Windows • Doors • Additions

Senior
Citizen & 
Veteran

Discount

Kitchens
Baths

Windows
Siding
Decks

Additions

FREE ESTIMATES
FULLY INSURED

235-2063

Call Today

FLASHBACK
ENTERTAINMENT

Professional DJ Service

978-302-5822 • www.flashbackent.net
DJDAN@flashbackent.net

• Any Event • Lighting 
• Large Music Library

• Emcee Service 

603-432-8649

EXTERIOR IMAGES

Since 1992 

HOUSE PAINTING
• Powerwashing 
• Carpentry
• Free Estimates

Veteran Owned

603-216-2593
www.ethicalhomepro.com 

Servicing your Heating, Air Conditioning & Water
Heater needs the right way, The Ethical Way

Experience The Grand Difference

(603) 552-7152
Locally Owned & Operated 

www.NHGrandRoofs.com

Professional Soft Touch House Washing
Mobile Pressure Washing Service

We also do Decks,
Walkways & Patios!
437-2343

Fully Insured

Your Local Junk
Removal Specialists!

CALL 458-7888 FOR A FREE ESTIMATE
SHOW ME YOUR JUNK!

Junk Removal 
Estate Clean-Outs

Storage Units • Yard Waste
Construction Debris • Appliances
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CLASSIFIED ADS
$100 PER WORD

Ad will run in Three Newspapers and Reach
Homes in Londonderry, Derry, Chester, 

Hampstead, and Sandown!

Deadline for placing ads is Monday at 3 p.m. 
for that week’s publication. 
ALL ADS MUST BE PRE-PAID 

$15 MINIMUM CHARGE
Minimum charge does not include bold type.

e-mail text to:
classifieds@nutpub.netCall: 

537-2760 

◆ ◆

Classified Advertising 
◆ ◆
READERS ARE CAUTIONED that we occasionally run ads that require an initial investment or money in advance. We urge our
readers to “do their homework” before responding to any ad, check out the advertiser thoroughly and verify their claims to your
total satisfaction. Only then should you proceed at your own risk. We try to screen ads that require you to send money before
receiving a product or service. But these efforts are no substitute for your own investigation, and we don’t endorse or guarantee
any claims made in any of the ads we publish. If you want more information about claims made in ads on subjects such as work
at home opportunities, travel or vacation specials, purchasing land or vehicles from government surplus or below wholesale,
loans or other credit opportunities (including credit repair), or weight loss and other health products and services, we urge you
to contact the Office of Attorney General, Consumer Protection Bureau, 33 Capitol Street, Concord, NH 03301 (603-271-3641) or
the Better Business Bureau at 603-224-1991. Publisher is not responsible for any loss of business if an ad does not run,
and we reserve the right to revoke any ad if deemed necessary. No refunds will be given for prepaid ads.

Reach Over 1 Million Readers Across New England!

Buy New England Classifieds
Start at JUST $170 a WEEK

CLASSIFIED SPECIALS
• BUY 4 Weeks, GET 1 FREE 

• BUY 10 Weeks, GET 3 FREE  

Call 537-2760

◆ ◆

Local Classifieds
LOCAL LISTINGS FOR LOCAL READERS

◆ ◆

National/Regional Listings
Find Ads From Around New England and Across the Country

◆ ◆

National/Regional Listings
Find Ads From Around New England and Across the Country

AUTOS WANTED
Cars/Trucks Wanted!!! All
Makes/Models 2002-2018! Any
Condition. Running or Not. Top
$$$ Paid! Free Towing! We’re
Nationwide! Call Now: 1-888-
985-1806.  

EMPLOYMENT
25 Truck Driver Trainees
Needed! Earn $1000 per week!
Paid CDL Training! Stevens
Transport covers all costs! 1-
8 7 7 - 2 0 9 - 1 3 0 9
drive4stevens.com.  

FINANCIAL
IRS Tax Debts?$10k+? Tired of
the calls? We can Help! $500
free consultation! We can STOP
the garnishments! Free
Consultation Call Today 1-855-

823-4189.  

FOR SALE
Kill Roaches-Guaranteed! Buy
Harris Roach Tablets. Available:
Hardware Stores, The Home
Depot, homedepot.com.

HEALTH & FITNESS
Generic Viagra and Cialis! 100
Pills $99.00 Free Shipping!
100% guaranteed. 24/7 Call
Now! 888-889-5515.  

MISCELLANEOUS
A Place For Mom. The nation’s
largest senior living referral
service. Contact our trusted,
local experts today! Our service
is Free/no obligation. Call 1-844-
722-7993.  

Invokana Medication Warning
These Medications Increase The
Risk Of Amputation. You Must
Call Now 800-804-8248.    

IVC Filter Warning  Do You Have
An Ivc Filter? You May Be
Entitled To Financial
Compensation Call 800-340-
1530.    

Earthlink High Speed Internet.
As Low As $14.95/month (for
the first 3 months.) Reliable
High Speed    Fiber Optic
Technology. Stream Videos,
Music and More! Call Earthlink
Today 1-855-520-7938.

Cross Country Moving, Long
distance Moving Company, out
of state move $799 Long
Distance Movers. Get Free quote
on your Long distance move 1-
800-511-2181. 

DISH TV $59.99 For 190
Channels $14.95 High Speed
Internet. Free Installation, Smart
HD DVR Included, Free Voice
Remote. Some restrictions
apply. Call 1-855-837-9146.

Were you an Industrial
Tradesman (machinist/boiler-
maker/pipefitter etc) and recent-
ly diagnosed with Lung Cancer?
You may be entitled to a
Significant Cash Award. Risk
free consultation!  877-781-
1769.

Call Empire TodayÂ® to sched-
ule a Free in-home estimate on
Carpeting & Flooring. Call
Today! 1-800-508-2824.

HughesNet Satellite Internet -
25mbps starting at $49.99/mo!
FAST download speeds. WiFi
built in! Free Standard
Installation for lease customers!
Limited Time, Call 1-800-610-
4790.  

Talcum Powder Warning Have
You Used Talcum Powder And
Diagnosed With Ovarian Cancer?
Call Now 800-208-3526. 

DIRECTV Select Package! Over
150 Channels, Only $35/month
(for 12 mos.) Order Now! Get a
$100 AT&T Visa Rewards Gift
Card (some restrictions apply)
CALL 1- 855-781-1565.

Spectrum Triple Play! TV,
Internet & Voice for $29.99 ea.
60 MB per second speed No
contract or commitment. More
Channels. Faster Internet.
Unlimited Voice. Call 1-855-652-
9304.

Stop Overpaying for your pre-
scriptions! Save! Call our
licensed Canadian and
International pharmacy, com-
pare prices and get $25.00 Off
your first prescription! Call 1-
855-541-5141 Promo Code
CDC201725.

WANTED TO BUY
Wants to purchase minerals and
other oil and gas interests. Send
details to P.O. Box 13557
Denver, Co. 80201.

Advertise to 10 Million Homes
across the USA! Place your ad in
over 140 community newspa-
pers, with circulation totaling
over 10 million homes. Contact
Independent Free Papers of
America IFPA at danielleburnett-
ifpa@live.com or visit our web-
site cadnetads.com for more
information.

AUTOS FOR SALE
2004 Honda Civic EX coop, 86,000
miles, one owner, no arrest, moon
roof, air conditioned, am/fm/cd,
$4,900

CLASSES
CARTOON ART WORKSHOPS
Marion Gerrish Center Derry
Register at www.rockinchalk.com

CLEANING SERVICE
House cleaning - Expert, references
and fully insured Call Elias &
Elizabeth (603) 247-0152 

ELECTRICIAN
ELECTRICAL WIRING. Insured
Master Electrician. Fair prices, Fast
response, and Free estimates.
BBBA+, Dana at 759-9876.

FIREWOOD
CERTIFIED Firewood, Kiln Dry/Pest
Free, Partial Cords, Delivered &
Stacked, Our firewood sales meets
all federal and state regulatory
requirements. 603-437-0940 or
www.firewoodguy.com

HANDYMAN SERVICE
ADVANCED HANDYMAN SERVICES.
Bathroom remodeling, carpentry, rot
repair, & painting. Low rates. Call
(603)490-4673. www.advanced-
handymanservices.org

MASONRY
Michael’s Masonry- Specializing in
repair work. Steps, basements,
pointing, walkways, stone work.
Free Estimates.  603-421-0686.
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COMMUNITY EVENTS
This section is meant to be used to announce free events to the communities. If your group or non-profit is
receiving money for what they are publicizing, there will be a charge of $40.00/week per paper. All Around
Town/Calendar Items will be held to 100 words maximum; anything over will incur a charge of
$40.00/week for up to another 50 words. All free announcements in the Around Town/Calendar section can
run a maximum of 3 weeks. Additionally: We will run the full versions of any calendar items online free
of charge at www.nutpub.net. Please send submissions to nutfieldnews@nutpub.net.

age restriction is 62 years or
older. For more information
please call 603-489-1664. 

Renew to Re-Open

Renew will be open
Saturday, June 9, from 8-10:30
a.m. at Calvary Bible Church,
145 Hampstead Road, Derry.
Arrive by 10 a.m. Renew will
also be open every Thursday 9
a.m.-11:30 a.m., please arrive
by 11 a.m. Derry residence not
required. Renew offers free,
gently-used apparel. Each
household is limited to 20 of
the newest items, plus a reason-
able number of older items.
Enter at the church marquee
sign. Donations of good condi-
tion, modern clothing may be
placed in the donations bin by
the door at any time. No dona-
tions of money are asked or
accepted. For details, search
for “Renew Derry” on
Facebook, email renewcal-
vary@gmail.com or call the
church secretary at 434-1516

Youth Night 

On May 25, at 6:30 p.m. at
the Abundant Grace Church,
Hillside Plaza 127 Rockingham
Road, Derry, (Rt 28). There will
be games, a worship music &
bible lesson. Refreshments,
free beverages & snacks will be
served. Admission is free.

Cross-Country Race

Pinkerton Academy cross-
country and  track star Joe
Gagnon is presently working
on his Eagle Scout project,
with which he aims to repair
his school's cross-country
course. In raising funds for his
project the local runner is
directing The Long Red Line
5K Cross-Country Race, which
will be held on the PA track

and cross-country course on
Saturday, June 16. The race
will begin at 2 p.m., and the
entry fee will be a $15 dona-
tion. Interested folks can sign
up online at sites.goog-
le.com/view/longredline5k.
They may also register on race
day from 1 - 1:45 p.m.

Supervisors of the Checklist 

The Derry Supervisors of the
Checklist will meet in session on
Tuesday, June 5, from 7-7:30
p.m. at the Derry Municipal
Center to register new voters and
accept changes to voter registra-
tions. This will be the last oppor-
tunity for voters to change party
affiliation for the September 11
primary. Voters can register or
make changes with the Town
Clerk during regular office hours.
Party changes are not allowed
between June 6th and the pri-
mary. Voters can check their party
affiliation on https://app.so-
s.nh.gov/Public/PartyInfo.aspx,
on the voter checklist in the
Public Research Room at the
Municipal Center and at the
Derry Public Library, or by call-
ing the Town Clerk at 432-6105. 

Free Meals

Community Meals Net-
work; Please join us for free,
family-friendly meals, served in
a relaxed atmosphere. Dinner
on May 25, at First Parish, East
Derry, from 5 - 6:30 p.m.;
Breakfast on May 27, at
Episcopal Church of the
Transfiguration, Derry, from 9 -
10 a.m.; Lunch on May 27, at
St. Jude's, Londonderry, from

1:30 - 2:30 p.m. For more infor-
mation on any of the meals or
our services please visit:
freemealsinderry.blogspot.com

Plant Sale

The Derry Garden Club will
host its annual plant sale on Saturday
June 2 from 9 a.m. - 2 p.m. Rain or
shine, at the Masonic Temple, 58
East Broadway, Derry.The Derry
Garden Club is accepting donations
for its annual plant sale. Anyone with
a plant in need of thinning to donate
to the sale is invited to call Alison
Kennery 434-9624.

Book Drive

The LHS Community
Service Club has been sponsor-
ing a book drive for the past
two weeks. So far, over 700
books have been collected. The
books are being donated to the
Upper Room, family resource
center, in Derry. We are collect-
ing used books which would be
of interest to young families,
both children and parents. In
the first two weeks of the drive,
the LHS community (Lancer
Nation) has donated over 700
books; we would like to get to
1000 books donated, so we are
extending the drive into April.
Collection areas are in the High
School House Offices, Main
Office, and Library. Our con-
tact at the Upper Room is Janis
Lilly (JLilly@urteachers.org).

Relay for Life

American Cancer Society
Participation in Relay For Life of
Greater Derry-Londonderry to
Help Attack Cancer From Every
Angle is calling on all communi-
ty members to participate in the
annual Relay For Life of Greater
Derry-Londonderry on June 23,
2018 from noon - 10 p.m., at the
Pinkerton Academy Track. Be
part of the fight, and together we
can beat our biggest rival.
American Cancer Society is
seeking volunteers to form teams

There is no fee, and all topics
can be discussed. Call 603-437-
8477 with any questions.  

Continuing Education Program

Programs are open to the
public at no charge, except as
otherwise indicated. Donations
to the Etz Hayim Synagogue
will allow us to continue to
offer these and other programs,
and are gratefully accepted.
Thurs. Nights, at 7 p.m. Etz
Hayim Synagogue, 11/2 Hood
Road, Derry. For more infor-
mation, please contact:
Stephen Soreff, MD, at soreffs-
15@aol.com or 603 895-6120.

Walking Together 

A support group for wid-
ows and widowers meets every
1st and 3rd Tuesday of the
month at 7 p.m., at the Manse
at Londonderry Presbyterian
Church, 128 Pillsbury Road,
Londonderry. When we meet,
we walk together our journey
of grief. No need to do it alone.
If you have any questions,
please call 781-866-9976.

Lamplighters

A womans group with the
goal of helping less fortunate
woman and people in N.H.
meets every fourth Thursday of
the month 7 p.m. at Lon-
donderry Presbyterian Church
at 128 Pillsbury Road, London-
derry. If you have any ques-
tions please call 781-866-9976.

Walk with Me

Are you losing or have lost
someone? A child, a parent, a sib-
ling or a friend? It can be a painful
journey but you don’t have to walk
it alone anymore. Just come “Walk
With Me”. Meetings are the sec-
ond and fourth Tuesdays of the
month at 7 p.m., at the
Londonderry Presbyterian Church,
128 Pillsbury Road, Londonderry.
If you have any questions please
call 781-866-9976.

Just Be You' 5K Run/Walk

Second annual Jen's 'Just Be
You' 5K Run/Walk, established
in memory of 2011 Pinkerton
Academy graduate Jennifer
Janiak, will take place at the
Pinkerton track at 9 a.m. on
Sunday, June 3. The race begins
at the track and the course runs
throughout the lower Pinkerton
campus and back to the track.
Prizes will be awarded to the top
three men, women, and youth
runners. Walkers and strollers
are also welcome. The registra-
tion cost is $30 for  adults and
$15 for youths under 13. There
will be race-day registration
available. Proceeds will go to
the Jen's 'Just Be You' Memorial
Fund, which was established
after Janiak's passing at age 21
from a pulmonary embolism
soon after her graduation from
Boston University. More info
about Jen and the organization
can be found at www.jensjust-
beyou.org.

Seniors Trip 

Third Hampstead Seniors
trip, will be going for a ride on
the mail boat in Maine. Lunch
will be on your own at the
DiMillo's Floating Restaurant
in Portland Maine. The trip is
scheduled for Wednesday, June
27. The bus will be leaving St.
Anne's parking lot 8 a.m. Sign
up for the trip will be on
Wednesday, June 13, at the
Meeting House, 20 Emerson
Avenue. Signup will be 8:30 -
9:30 a.m. The trip is cash only
payable at the sign up and the
cost per person is $15 for resi-
dents and $20 for nonresidents.
Hampstead Seniors are given
first choice and all others are
placed on a waiting list. Proof
of residency is required and

and stand shoulder to shoulder
with us and cancer patients and
those supporting them. To learn
more about Relay For Life, and
register a team, visit RelayForL-
i f e .o rg /de r ryand london-
derrynh.com or on Facebook
@GDLRelayforLife.

Greater Manchester Lyme
Disease Support Group

Hosted by David Hunter
this group meets on the third
Wednesday of every month at
6:30 p.m. at the: Bedford
Presbyterian Church 4 Church
Road Bedford. For more
information call 660-3425 or
email dhunter31@gmail.com

Tiny Tots

A storytime for ages 6
months - 2 years meets Mon-
days amd Fridays at 10 a.m. at
the Taylor Public Library.
Space is limited so called the
library at 432-7186 to register
or with questions.

Story Hour with a Craft

A story hour with a themed
craft is available for children
ages 2 - 5 years old on
Wednesdays and Sundays at 1
p.m. at the Taylor Public
Library. Space is limited so
called the library at 432-7186
to register or with questions.

Parents Support Group

Are you frustrated with
your teenager or in need of sup-
port regarding your teenager?
Does parenting your teenager
mean you have new concerns
about anger, defiance, motiva-
tion and trust? If so, you are not
alone. Welcome to the club!
Meet up with other parents at
our Parents Support Group
every Thursday night, 6:30 p.m.
- 7:30 p.m., at The Upper
Room, 36 Tsienneto Road,
Derry. Meet other parents expe-
riencing the same situations.
No pre-registration is required.

WANTED
Part-time or Full-time

Flexible Hours and Good Wages

• Counter Work 
(No experience needed, will train)

• Pizza Prep or Cook
(Experience needed)

Stop by and fill out an 
application or email 

giosteddy@gmail.com

                                                  




